Royal Hospital for Neuro-disability Archive Service : Digital copy

ROYAL HOSPITAL FOR NEURO-DISABILITY: Administration: Governance records: Annual reports

Annual report, 1969

Ref No: GB 3544 RHN-AD-1-9

ROYAL HOSPITAL AND HOME FOR INCURABLES - PUTNEY

INCORPORATED BY ROYAL
CHARTER

INSTITUTED IN THE YEAR 1854

Supported by Voluntary Contributions



REPORT

FOR THE YEAR ENDED 30th SEPTEMBER, 1969

ROYAL HOSPITAL & HOME FOR INCURABLES PUTNEY

NOTICE IS HEREBY GIVEN that the One Hundred and Fifteenth ANNUAL GENERAL MEETING of GOVERNORS will be held at The Royal Hospital and Home for Incurables, West Hill, London, S.W.15, at 2.30 in the afternoon of Wednesday, 28th January, 1970, when the Annual Report will be presented, the Accounts for the year ended 30th September, 1969, will be submitted for approval, and such other business will be transacted as is authorised in the Bye-laws.

Dated this 7th day of January, 1970.

NIALL CAMPBELL, Secretary.

Patrons

HER MAJESTY THE OUEEN HER MAJESTY QUEEN ELIZABETH THE QUEEN MOTHER

President

HIS GRACE THE DUKE OF DEVONSHIRE, P.C., M.C.

Vice-Presidents

THE MOST HON. THE MARQUESS OF NORTHAMPTON, D.S.O., J.P., D.L. THE RIGHT HON. LORD ROBOROUGH, D.L. EMLYN WILLIAMS, ESQ., M.A. SIR FRANCIS GLYN, K.C.M.G., J.P.

The Board of Management

*†GENERAL SIR HORATIUS MURRAY, G.C.B., K.B.E., D.S.O., Chairman *†THOMAS PARRINGTON, ESQ., Vice-Chairman †C. G. VAUGHAN-LEE, ESQ., D.S.C., Treasurer

THE RIGHT HON.

RIGHT HON.

LORD AMULREE, M.D., F.R.C.P.

LADY NORTON, M.B.E.

*MISS C. A. BOURNE

*MISS J. E. DEAN, M.A. †J. C. GLYN, Esq.

*†Mrs. G. I. Habershon, c.a.

*THE RIGHT HON. MARGERY,

LADY HACKING, O.B.E. *A. RHYS WILLIAMS, ESQ., M.A., LL.B.

*Mrs. W. J. H. HUNTER, M.A.

*A. LIDDELL HART, ESQ.

*Mrs. R. B. Meglaughlin. *J. N. MENDELSSOHN, ESQ.

†A. P. MITCHELL-INNES, ESQ.

†C. J. Morse, Esq., M.A.

*LADY SIMS

*Mrs. P. H. Smitherman

*SIR EDGAR NEWTON, Bt.

†GORDON H. POPHAM, ESO.

*C. M. RAPHAEL, ESQ., B.A.

*Mrs. E. Pollitzer, J.P.

†A. T. REED, ESQ., F.C.A.

†LEO SEYMOUR, ESQ.

*LADY SHONE

†SIR DENIS TRUSCOTT, G.B.E., T.D., J.P.

*MRS. E. G. WALKER

† Member of Finance Committee

* Member of House Committee

Medical Staff Committee

THE RIGHT HON. LORD AMULREE, M.D., F.R.C.P., Chairman

W. S. C. COPEMAN, ESQ., C.B.E., T.D., M.D., F.R.C.P.

Consultant for Rheumatic Diseases

N. S. PLUMMER, ESQ., M.D., F.R.C.P., Consulting Physician

J. C. R. HINDENACH, ESQ., M.D., F.R.C.S., Consulting Orthopaedic Surgeon

R. KELLY, ESQ., M.D., F.R.C.P., Consulting Neurologist

F. S. COOKSEY, ESQ., O.B.E., M.D., Consultant in Physical Medicine

W. E. S. BAIN, ESQ., F.R.C.S., Visiting Ophthalmic Surgeon G. A. S. LLOYD, ESQ., B.M., B.CH.(OXON.), F.F.R., D.M.R.D., Visiting Radiologist

> Medical Officers to the Establishment DR VERNA KENDALL, M.R.C.S., L.R.C.P.

DR. MAUREEN A. TUDOR, M.B., B.S., D.OBST., R.C.O.G.

Secretary NIALL CAMPBELL, ESQ., A.H.A.

Matron

MRS. M. C. BODINGTON, S.R.N.

Steward

W. C. LAYLAND, ESQ.

Accountant

N. W. STEVENS, ESQ., A.H.A.

Appeals Secretary

BRIGADIER R. H. LONG, O.B.E.

Bankers

MESSRS. GLYN, MILLS & Co., 67 Lombard Street, E.C.3.

Solicitors

MESSRS. FARRER & Co., 66 Lincoln's Inn Fields, W.C.2.

Auditors

Messrs. Helmore, Helmore & Co., Chartered accountants 35/37 Grosvenor Gardens, S.W.1.

ANNUAL REPORT

We have had another year of new construction all over the Hospital, but we hope that we are now nearing the end of the major works in respect of ward re-organisation and modernisation. These have caused a good deal of inconvenience for both patients and staff who have accepted them with patience and good humour. The end product is that the Hospital is now much better planned and equipped to the benefit of patients and staff alike.

Extensions to the Departments of Physiotherapy and Occupational Therapy have at last been completed. It is amazing to see what a difference these comparatively small extensions have made to the facilities for the departments. In particular, we now have adjacent to the Craft Room, the Art Studio and Pottery Room complete with electric kiln and potter's wheel. These extensions would not have been possible if it had not been for the generosity of the Wolfson Foundation and we are confident that this gift is helping considerably in the rehabilitation of our patients.

Our Lancashire boiler, which provided steam for the heating in the Hospital, was installed very many years ago and even so was second-hand. The Management Consultant, in collaboration with our Consulting Engineer, devised a scheme for replacement of this boiler by three small modern automatic oil-fired boilers, involving re-planning of the boiler house, together with the building of an extension. Planning did not commence until the autumn of 1968 and the work was started when the central heating was no longer required early this summer. We had our worries owing to a tight time-table and we were quite relieved when the new boilers were first fired just as it started to get cold. We look forward to substantial savings as a result of this project.

Consequent on the plans to cut off the steam supply to the Hospital, a proportion of the kitchen equipment was no longer effective. We therefore enlisted the aid of our catering contractors, Messrs. Gardner Merchant, and they devised a scheme for replacement of equipment and re-planning of the kitchen giving, incidentally, far better ventilation. This work went well and the job was even completed ahead of schedule.

The Beaumont Road Estate built on former hospital land by the Wandsworth Borough Council was formally opened, Mr. Reed naming the tower block after Dr. Andrew Reed.

The National Health Service still is not able to cater effectively for the younger chronic sick and we therefore continue to maintain a number of beds in contract with the South West Metropolitan Regional Board for which there is always a waiting list, and we are glad when we can take a younger person either straight from home or from a ward for old people in which they are unsuitably placed. The contractual arrangements are, however, only in respect of patients whose homes are within the area of the Regional Board, and this



Mr. Anthony Reed unveiling a plaque commemorating his great-great-grandfather.

distinction leads to the refusal of many worthy intending patients who are in all other respects suitable for admission.

The Health Service and Public Health Act, 1968, introduced under Section 6 a new power for Boards of Governors of Teaching Hospitals to administer services outside their hospitals. It had been hoped that arrangements might be effected with the Teaching Hospitals for the admission of their patients on the same terms as the Regional Board. Needless to say, this would have been to the advantage of the Teaching Hospitals who are keen to release for acute cases beds occupied by those who are going to need nursing care for a long time. The procedure, however, is a little cumbersome and regrettably up to the present time we have not been able to admit any patients under this provision.

We continue to be grateful to the Local Authorities all over the country for their support of their patients in the Hospital and Home. In the course of the year we have received many visits from welfare workers who have come to see their patients, and it has been gratifying to learn of their pleasure at the standard of care that we provide.

SIR FRANCIS GLYN

Just as we went to press, we heard with deep regret of the death of Sir Francis, who served as Treasurer from 1950 to 1962, and from then to his death was a Vice-President.



H.R.H. the Princess Alexandra with Miss Pamela Doughty formerly a Sister in the Q.A.R.A.N.C.

ROYAL VISIT

We were privileged to receive an informal visit from Her Royal Highness the Princess Alexandra, on Tuesday, 24th June, when she came to see the Alexandra Rose Day depot in the Hospital. Her Royal Highness made a particular point of going round and talking with a number of patients who were gratified by her genuine interest in their life here.

Our thanks to Mr. Robinson, the honorary Assistant Appeals Secretary, for organising this Flag Day with his customary skill and enthusiasm.

BOARD OF MANAGEMENT

We were all sorry to hear in April that Mrs. Paterson wished to resign from the Board and the House Committee owing to illness. Mrs. Paterson was elected a Member of the Board and House Com-



The President in the Factory on Founder's Day 1968.

mittee in 1941 and had, since that date, been an assiduous attender at meetings and other functions. She has always taken a great interest in the patients and we miss her presence. We hope, however, that she will still be able from time to time to visit the Hospital and continue her interest in our activities.

Two new members have been elected to the Board during the year. Mrs. Pollitzer was already known to us through her gift of the ambulance. Mrs. Meglaughlin has for the past year been Chairman of the London Committee. Both these ladies have a record of voluntary service in many spheres and we hope that for many years to come we may have the benefit of their counsel at the meetings of the Board and House Committee.

PATIENTS

32 patients were admitted during this year, 12 men and 20 women. Many of our patients live a long and contented life in our Hospital and Home in spite of their illnesses; it is not uncommon for patients to live on into their eighties and nineties.

Every endeavour has been made to meet the needs of the younger chronic sick for whom the National Health Service is still not really capable of providing accommodation with people of their own age and there is nothing more pathetic than to visit a young person confined to bed in a ward peopled by the aged. 18 patients came from



The New Ambulance.

N.H.S. hospitals, 8 from their own home and 6 from Nursing Homes, etc. The preference given to people under 65 and the bar at age 70 has meant the refusal of some deserving cases, but we feel that in this way the Board is meeting the needs of the more urgent and deserving cases.

PATIENTS' ACTIVITIES

One of the criteria for admission is that intending patients should be able to benefit from the wide range of our facilities and, in recent years, despite the ill health of so many of our patients, their activities have been expanded. When one of the patients who had been admitted this year was asked how she was getting on, she said that things were going very well, her only concern being that she did not have enough time to do all those things that she wanted to do.

Matron is extending the trips by patients outside the Hospital and we are particularly indebted to so many of our good friends for the excursions that they arrange to their lovely houses and gardens in the summer, and the excellent teas they provide. Patients are also being taken for outings in Richmond Park and to a nearby branch of Marks and Spencers where they are given V.I.P. attention.

All this would not have been possible had it not been for the magnificent gift of the new ambulance. Three kind anonymous donors have given us sufficient money for the replacement of our



Some of the Patients at Little Oyster Holiday Camp.

smaller ambulance which is ageing, and a new one is on order. It will have a hydraulic tail lift like the big one and this will make loading less of a trial.

It is believed that no patient this year who wished to go on holiday did not in fact get away, and thanks to the generosity of relatives and well-wishers and the contribution of patients themselves, they have been to various parts of the country.

they have been to various parts of the country.

Matron effected arrangements with a Holiday Camp on the Isle of Sheppey which is specially equipped for the disabled, and some 22 patients and a number of staff spent a week there in June. No praise is too high for the hard work, long hours and interest of the staff and other volunteers for the way they made this venture such a success. Other visitors to the Camp were envious of our organisation. The only problem was that our patients were enjoying themselves so much that it was quite a struggle to get them off to bed in the evenings. One of those who went was a nonagenarian who had not been out of the Hospital for thirty years.

STAFF

This has been a year of comparatively few staff changes. Many of our staff live nearby and the considerable amount of building in

the locality has helped recruiting. It is encouraging to note that when staff settle in they seem to stay.

The work load on nursing staff, both trained and untrained, has not been lessened with the lengthening of the patients' day and the increase in the activities of those who are sufficiently well and willing. The Board wish to pay tribute to the high standard of care and interest in their work of the nursing and other staff.

We shall be sad to lose our Pupil Nurse Training School now that we have been formally notified by the General Nursing Council of its closure, to take effect after the completion of training of the entrants who start in November of this year. This School, established by Miss Howard in November, 1958, has trained nearly a hundred State Enrolled Nurses. The pupils have come from all over the world and their youthful keenness has been appreciated by all. We have been told that our School is not really large enough and that it is not feasible to operate it when the syllabus requires our pupils to spend more time gaining experience in other hospitals than in our own. It should, however, be noted that the Inspectors have always given the School an excellent report, and we are indebted to Sister Parfitt for her continuing enthusiasm.

We have had, for periods of four weeks at a time, intakes of nursing trainees from the Cheshire Foundation. They have joined in here with enthusiasm, and have been a great success with the patients; we hope they too have benefited from working with us.

We learned with regret of the death of Rabbi Dr. M. Ginsberg, our visiting Jewish Chaplain. His patients miss him. We have welcomed in his place Mr. Rockman who has considerable experience ministering to hospital patients.

Brigadier Villiers retired at the end of December last after 17 years as Secretary and made his home in the Highlands. He visited us in June and is happy and busy in his newly found leisure.

On the death of Mr. Hall, Mr. Powell took over responsibility for the salaries and wages section of the Accounts Department and we welcome in his place Mr. Brown, who for nearly a year now has been assisting Mr. Stevens.

VOLUNTARY HELP

A hospital is as good as those who work in it and we are indeed fortunate in the regular help that we receive voluntarily from a number of friends, some of whom have now been helping us over many years in a quiet and unspectacular manner.

Some of these helpers come as members of organisations who have an interest in Social Service and these organisations see to it that the service is reliable. In addition a number of people come into the Hospital and help patients with the writing of letters, and reading.

Particular mention should be made of the Authorised Lady Visitors who, so far as we know, are a unique body in that they are so organised that every patient in the Hospital has a regular visitor who acts as their friend. Each visitor has no more than five or six patients for whom they care and by their regular visits they do ensure that no patient is friendless and that there is someone to talk with them regularly and, better still, to listen to them.

The Authorised Lady Visitors also organise the Sale of Patients' Work in October of each year, the whole of the proceeds being made over to the patients themselves, thus ensuring that each patient has something extra for Christmas.

Lady Murray, wife of our Chairman, has again given up much of her time to executing a series of murals in the newly decorated Andrew Day Room. They are of equestrian and sailing subjects, and provide a sporting background to a room set aside for the men and for television.

COUNTY COMMITTEES

The County Committees go from strength to strength and we are all most appreciative of the energy and enthusiasm of these of our friends who give so much of their time to organising functions which provide a substantial sum each year. They also make us better known to a wider public. Particular note should be taken of the numerous activities of the Surrey Committee including the successful Forget-me-Not Ball at the Dorchester. We are also indebted to Tamas Vassary for his concert at the Mansion House which was a delight to a very appreciative audience. We are grateful to the Lord Mayor of London for honouring us with his presence on this occasion.

One other item should be singled out for attention in view of the continuing effort and care shown by the organisers, and that is the Etceteras Shop run by the Putney Committee and opened in Putney on 1st March. Thanks to the generosity of so many friends the shop has been presented with a large stock of interesting goods; it is open for three days a week and has made a steady profit for the Hospital.

The London Committee too have run a number of successful functions

The Bygones Sale was held last autumn and thanks again to so many good friends, it raised more than £4,000 for the Hospital. We cannot expect to have a Bygones Sale every year, but we look forward to the next one.

The Garden Party was held on Saturday, 14th June, which was a hot midsummer day. We are grateful to all the many helpers who made the gross receipts the highest ever.

MANAGEMENT CONSULTANTS

As was reported last year, the Management Consultants surveyed the Hospital in the summer of 1968; the Board discussed and

accepted their recommendations and since then there has been much activity in implementing them. A Sub-committee was set up to consider the question of patients' contributions and revised regulations were approved early in the year.

Both intending patients and those already in the Home have accepted with good grace these revised requirements that they should contribute according their means and we are grateful to them for their co-operation and understanding.

FINANCE

In 1968 we were able to show a modest surplus on income and expenditure account, but this took no account of the fact that we spent a large sum of money on capital works. In that year we were fortunate in receiving an exceptionally substantial sum of money from legacies.

During 1969 we have received more legacies in number than ever before, but on average they have been for smaller amounts, so our income from this source dropped by over £30,000. We are really grateful to those who have remembered the Royal Hospital and Home in their wills.

This year too we have seen the full impact of the increases in Salaries and Wages costs through recent Whitley Council awards. In a hospital such as ours, salaries and wages form an even greater proportion of our expenditure than in an acute hospital, and despite these huge costs the Board of Management are not prepared to cheesepare on the staffing of the Hospital, as such action directly affects the care of the patients. We are, however, further attempting to make more efficient use of our manpower resources.

In last year's Report it was estimated that 1969 would show a

In last year's Report it was estimated that 1969 would show a deficit of £49,000. Mainly because of these agreed salary and wages cost increases at the revised estimates stage half way through the year, the estimated deficit was increased to £62,000, the final of £42,000 was owing to some success in increasing revenue. This deficit and the likelihood of continued rising costs of repairs and maintenance, as well as the day-to-day running of the hospital, is a continued source of worry to your Finance Committee as they watch the steady attrition of our reserves.

We are deeply grateful to all our friends. In addition to legacies we have been fortunate to receive several gifts of money, some of them substantial.

We would like to thank these donors, as well as our many regular and continuing subscribers. We owe so much to them, as we do to all those who give their time and energy in varying ways for the benefit of the hospital and its patients.

By Order of the Board of Management,

NIALL CAMPBELL, Secretary.

The following patients were admitted during the year:

Name			Previous Residence
BACON, Mrs. Edna C			Twickenham, Middlesex
BIRCHENOUGH, Dr. G		***	London, S.F.1
CHARSLEY, Mrs. Mabel D.			Mitcham, Surrey
COXHEAD, Mrs. D			Ealing, W.13
CROSSLEY, Mr. Robert A.			Petts Wood, Kent
DAWE, Mrs. Christine			Putney, S.W.15
DOUGHTY, Miss Pamela			West Byfleet, Surrey
EASTERBY, Miss Bessie			Lyme Regis, Dorset
ERDBEER, Mr. Alec			Mitcham, Surrey
EVERITT, Miss Grace			Romford, Essex
FOKINTHER, Mrs. Gwyneth	***		Edgware, Middlesex
FULLERTON, Mr. Charles	***		London, S.W.1
GRAYSTON, Mrs. Amy	***		Bermuda
HALL, Mr. William	***		Letchworth, Herts.
HEASMAN, Miss Hilda			London, W.9
HEDGES, Mr. James			Carshalton, Surrey
HIGGS, Mr. John			Cobham, Surrey
HULLIS, Mr. Edwin G			Twickenham, Middlesex
LEVAN, Mr. Daniel	***		Wembley Park, Middlesex
LEVIN, Miss Esme			London, N.W.3
MARTIN, Mr. Humphrey			Cheshunt, Herts.
MATHIS, Miss Margaret			Ealing, W.5
MAY, Miss Nellie			Horsmonden, Kent
MINTERN, Mrs. Annie			London, S.W.11
PITTMAN, Mrs. Olive			London, S.W.19
POULTON, Mr. Richard W.			Hounslow, Middlesex
PRENTICE, Mr. Dennis			Millwall, E.14
PUTLAND, Mrs. Annie			London, S.W.17
RANCE, Miss Lilian			London, S.W.18
SHAW, Miss Elsie			North Warnborough, Hants.
SMALLWOOD, Miss Elsie			Fulham, S.W.6
STOCKMAN, Mr. Albert			London, S.E.2

1968 £			OUNT	ioi the re	ar ended 30th September, 1969	
£	ORDINARY— INCOME	££	£	1968 £	ORDINARY— EXPENDITURE	£
41,927 2,222 2,076 321 740 1,750 750 250 450 (50,486)	Voluntary Gifts— SUBSCRIPTIONS, DONATIONS, ETC.— Annual Subscriptions and Donations Garden Party (net proceeds) Surrey Committee London Committee Putney Committee CENTRAL FUNDS— King Edward's Hospital Fund Metropolitan Hospital Sunday Fund City Parochial Foundation Gardner's Trust for the Blind Alexandra Rose Day Receipts on Account of Services Rendered—	41,781 2,118* 5,423 623 959 50,904 	53,404	32,791 860 Cr. 27,853 212,332 7,484 20,909 8,640 12,768 2,853	PROVISIONS DISPENSARY 9,6 Less Receipts for Prescriptions Dispensed 10,0	36,021 47 25 378 0 28,892 56 686 241,670 7,401 18,928 7,233 17,065 2,946
133,413	CONTRIBUTIONS BY AND ON BEHALF OF PATIENTS Invested Property— Interest and Dividends—		156,050	324,770 4,152	PENSIONS (Patients living at home) 3,4 Administration 1	359,778 00 70 — 3,570
50,350 4,802 5,103 1,104 149 61,508) 667 46,074	General Fund Endowment Fund Pensions Fund Robinson Trust Lopes Chaplain's Stipend Endowment Fund Hospital Shop Ordinary Income	42,328 4,618 4,575 1,142† 149†	52,812 655 262,921	328,922		363,348
	EXTRAORDINARY—				EXTRAORDINARY—	
84,589	Transferred from Legacies Account Balance being excess of expenditure over income (Hospital Maintenance)		60,342 42,053	789 952	PATIENTS' HOLIDAYS (Net) Surplus Income—Pensions Fund	963 1,005
330,663		£3	365,316	£330,663		£365,316
	* Includes £400 Surrey Committee stall, £492 London Co and £481 Putney Committee stall. † Set off against the following contra items of expenditure nishings and Alterations £131, Stipends £1,160.	: Chapel Fur-	or the	£	1 30th September, 1969	£
£ 93,567	Legacies and Residuary Requests Pagaing				Transferred to Income and Expenditure Account	60,342
	Legacies and Residuary Bequests Received		60,692	84,589 3,027 5,951 — £93,567	General Fund	250 100 £60,692

TAAT	ABTOTES	SHEET	

BALANCE SHEET as at 30th September, 1969

1968	LIABILITIES		h	1968	ASSETS				
£	SUNDRY CREDITORS—	£	£	£ 26,669	CASH AT BANK AND IN HAND £ £	£ 19,984			
27,897	General Fund	16,552		4,440	STOCKS OF HARSHED STORES ON HARD	5,130			
9,139	OT/PT Grant (Wolfson Trust)	IIII —		325	Morron Virginia at Cost land Installation				
10,105	Patients' Fees in Advance	22,903		23,541	Samuel Branch	3,000			
	Gifts for Special Purpose	1,000		23,341	SUNDRY DEBTORS	47,010			
47,141	General Fund—		40,455	674,159	INVESTMENTS AT COST—General Fund (Market Value £950,591)	632,623			
	Balance as at 30th September, 1968	681,993		729,134	ENDOWMENT FUND—	707,747			
	30th September, 1968	9,139 2,608		79,220	Investments at Cost (Market Value £66,667)	82,386			
	Grant from King Edward's Hospital Fund	000,1			Pensions Fund—				
	Transfer from Legacies Account	250			Investments at Cost (Market Value £63,120) 77,58.	3			
	Net Profit on Sale and Exchange of Investments	94,212			Cash at Bank 1,005	5			
	Less Transfer to Endowment Fund (re Miss E. E. Wenborn, dec'd)	789,202 3,166		78,183		78,588			
	Capital Expenditure since 30th Sept., 1968	76,691			SPECIAL FUNDS (see contra)—				
					LOPES CHAPLAIN'S STIPEND ENDOWMENT FUND—Investment at Cost (Market Value £1,748) 3,971	1			
681,993 729,134			667,292		ROBINSON TRUST—Investment at Cost (Market Value £38,754))			
729,134	ENDOWMENT FUND—		707,747		PATIENTS' AMENITIES FUND—				
	Balance as at 30th September, 1968 Add Transfer from General Fund (see above)	79,220 3,166			Investments at Cost (Market Value £4,195) 6,128 Cash at Bank 588				
79,220	Pensions Fund—		82,386	32,322	6,716	31,916			
	Balance as at 30th September, 1968	78,183				51,510			
	Add Excess of Income over Expenditure	1,005							
		79,188		_					
	Less Net Loss on Exchange of Investments	600			Note—No credit has been taken in the investments for the value				
78,183	SPECIAL FUNDS (see contra)—		78,588		of the Hospital Premises, Land, Nurses' Home, Furniture				
	Lopes Chaplain's Stipend Endowment Fund	3,971			and effects.				
	Robinson Trust	21,229		-					
	Patients' Amenities Fund	6,716							
32,322			31,916						
£918,859			£900,637	£918,859		£900,637			

We have examined the above Balance Sheet dated 30th September, 1969, and the vouchers relating thereto, and certify the same to be in accordance therewith. We have verified 35/37 Grosvenor Gardens, London, S.W.1. 15th December, 1969.

attached Income and Expenditure Account for the year to that date with the books and the whole of the investments and bank balances.

(Signed) HELMORE, HELMORE & CO.,

Chartered Accountants.

LEGACIES AND RESIDUARY BEQUESTS RECEIVED Year ended 30th September, 1969

			Year		Year				
Name			of Will	1	of Deat	h	£	S.	d.
ALSTON, Miss A			1965		1967		50	0	0
ALSTON, Miss C			1929		1940		12	14	0
ASPLET, Miss M. E.			1929		1967		1,964	17	10
BARTON, Miss E. E.			1959		1968		500	0	0
BELL, Sir John C			1923		1924		27	16	9
BINDER, Mrs. Ethel			1961		1967		3,000	0	0
BOONE, Charles H			1961		1968	***	461	8	1
BRADBURY, A			1965		1968		500	0	0
BROOKS, J. A			1965		1969		200	0	0
BROWN, Miss F. M. V.			1957		1967		5,799	10	6
BRUNTON, Miss I. R.			1965		1969	***	100	0	0
BUCK, H. T			1928		1930		358	12	10
BURROWS, Mrs. Emily			1939		1940		350	0	0
CLARK, Mrs. Kate					1963		9	2	4
COLLYER, Miss W. A.			1962		1968		159	18	6
COX, J			1968		1968		1,000	0	0
CROWE, Miss P. M.			1966		1968		200	0	0
CUSHEN, C. O			1967		1967		1,010	0	11
DOUGLAS, Miss Maud					1969		200	0	0
DROWER, Mrs. Katharine	110		1961		1968		100	0	0
EDMONDS, Miss Bessie			1966		1967		424	2	3
FENNER, Mrs. Justina H.			1961		1968	***	100	0	0
FERRIS, Mrs. Winifred M.			1967		1967		645	8	11
FLEMING, Miss J. M.			1965		1968		100	0	0
FOARD, Mrs. Lily			1962		1969		50	0	0
FOARD, Miss I. B					1968		200	0	0**
GARRARD, Miss M. M.			1959		1968		50	0	0
	0		1930		1931		28	2	11
GORDON-HALL, W. A.			1964		1964		2	14	3
HADFIELD, S. R			1960		1966		516	18	3
HALLAM, E. G					1968		200	0	0
HARRISON, Mrs. Edith M			1958		1969		1,000	0	0
HARVEY, G. M							1,000	9	3
TIANTE M. C			1967		1967		73		0
THE APPLACE AS A ST			1938		1940		48	0	0
TITADD DIA I			1944		1945		8,219		8
HODDAY M. D			1967		1967		1,450	0	0
THINTE ME THE LA			1945		1960			18	4
KNIGHTS, Mrs. E. E.			1954		1959				10
TANKS ME NE D			1967		1968		500	0	0
		-				***	200	V	U

		Year		Year				
Name		of Will		of Deal	h	£	S.	d.
LANE, W. A. P				1968		50	0	0
LAW, Channell		1930		1931		750	0	0
LITTLEHALES, Miss D. M. L.		1956		1968		246	10	8
LONGMAN, Mrs. M. E		1963		1965		58	17	2
LUND, A. E				1968		1,165	10	0
LUSH, Miss Barbara		1967		1969		500	0	0
MacDONALD, Miss Flora		1967		1968		100	0	0
MARR, Miss F. E		1961		1966		2,087	1	6
MILLER, Miss Kate G		1965		1967		62	15	11
MILNER, R. D		1931		1949		294	18	8
MILWARD, Miss A. M		1962		1968		100	0	0
MOLLOY, Mrs. Agnes P		1965		1967		33	17	5
MORCOM, Miss H. B		1965		1965		205	18	4
MORGAN, A. W		1964		1968		357	17	0
MORLEY, Mrs. W. M		-		-		250	0	0††
MORRIS, Mrs. K. M				1956		10,173	3	3
MURDOCH, Miss I. B		1966		1968		315		3
NICHOLS, Mrs. Mabel G		1961		1968		750	0	0
OLDROYD, Miss E. E		1945		1946			15	0
PALMER, Miss L. F		1966		1966		640	1	
PARTRIDGE, G. D. K		1967		1967		235	16	3
POWELL, Mrs. Gladys N.		1966		1968		1,000	0	0
RANKIN, Miss J. C		1939		1942		50	0	0
ROGERSON, R. R		1966		1967		32	14	7
SAUNDERS, Miss A. C. G.		1948		1968		25	0	0
SCOTT, Miss A. G		1961		1962		181	17	0
SHORTER, Miss C. S		1957		1960		253	7	10
STONE, Mrs. Nina A		1968		1968		500	0	0
TARRANT, Miss M. W		1948		1959		10	0	0
TENISON, Desmond		1957		1957		209	2	6
THOMPSON, Miss M. E		1967		1968		100	0	0
TUDOR, Miss M. B. F		1961		1968		50	0	0
WALDRON, Miss Fannie		1958		1959		500	0	0
WALKINGTON, Mrs. F. L.		1965		1969		500	0	0
WEBB-JOHNSON, Lady Cecilia				1968		500	0	0
WELCH, Miss A. A	***	1925		1938		2,379	9	6
WHITTEMORE, Mrs. Mary E.		1964		1967		2,566	9	7
WILKINS, Miss Mary				1507			10	2
WILKINSON, Edward		1965	•••	1968	***	1,000	0	0
WILLIAMS, F		1965		1966		1,500	0	0
WILSHIRE, Miss A. E. M.		1967		1968		50	0	0
The state of the s	***	1501	***	1308	***	30	U	0
					100	060 601	12	11

£60,691 13 11

^{** £100} for Patients' Amenities Fund. £100 for Occupational Therapy Equipment. ††For Gracey Verandah.

LEGACIES

Please Remember

THE ROYAL HOSPITAL AND HOME FOR INCURABLES PUTNEY

In Your Will

A Bequest may take the following form:

I give to The Royal Hospital and Home for Incurables, Putney, S.W.15, the sum of $\mathfrak L$, free of duty, and I declare that the receipt of the Treasurer or other proper Officer for the time being thereof shall be a sufficient discharge for the same.

A BED WILL BE NAMED IN PERPETUITY FOR THE SUM OF £1,000.

Subscriptions and Donations

may be sent to:

THE SECRETARY,
R.H.H.I.,
WEST HILL,
LONDON, S.W.15.

A SUBSCRIPTION GIVEN UNDER A DEED OF COVENANT

SUBSTANTIALLY INCREASES THE AMOUNT RECEIVED BY THE HOSPITAL, AT NO EXTRA COST TO THE SUBSCRIBER.

Full details and Forms are available from the Appeals Secretary